SEER GREEN PARISH COUNCIL

MINUTES OF PARISH COUNCIL MEETING

HELD ON TUESDAY 1st OCTOBER 2019 COMMENCING AT 7.30 pm

Present:  
Cllr L Hungin (Vice-Chairman), Cllr T Norton, Cllr C Hughes, Cllr J Smith, Cllr A Anderson and Cllr J Holder. 
In attendance: Mrs K Hawes, Mr I Hawes, Mrs A Norbury and Mrs E Bates (Clerk). 

I. OPEN SESSION: A resident informed the council that planning application PL/19/1409/FA for the development of the site of the garages in Hearnes Meadow has been called in to committee in November.  The Parish Council’s concerns about the application have been sent in to Chiltern District Council in a letter to the Planning Officer.
A resident asked if the next Newsletter could remind residents to pick up litter outside their own properties.  This action was agreed.  (Action – Clerk, Cllr Holder)
A resident said that they thought it was ‘very, very wrong’ that residents have to pay to take certain household materials to the dump and they felt that this had caused fly tipping to increase.  The resident asked for the Parish Council to get involved.

It was reported that a drain cover on Longbottom Lane outside York House is making a loud noise when vehicles drive over it. The cover will be inspected.  (Action – Clerk)
A resident stated that they considered the development of Whitethorn House in Old Long Grove to be replaced with two houses is not needed and that these types of large properties take years to sell. They also reported that an 8ft fence had been erected behind a house in Old Long Grove which is above the 6ft permitted height.
It had been noted that a new solar panel gas monitoring unit had been installed on Chalfont Road by Cadent which is for emergency use.

Mr I Hawes was thanked for his work in preserving and restoring the round circular bench in Green Meadow.
II. APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE:  Cllr M Thomas, Cllr A Westlake and Cllr O Davison-Oakley.

Approval of Minutes of the previous meeting:  The minutes for the September meeting were approved by Cllr Norton and Cllr Smith.  The minutes were duly signed as a correct record of the meeting.

Update on Actions from Previous Meeting:  
· The final design for the limited liability signs to be sited at all three entrances to Green Meadow will be circulated and then ordered with a sign maker.   (Action – Cllr Holder)  
· The CCTV has an issue with image quality.  The company who installed the system will be contacted to visit during half term.  (Action – Cllr Anderson)
· The electricity supply for the replacement streetlight in Long Grove (which was damaged and removed following a road traffic accident) will be connected during 14th to 16th October 2019.
· Following a quotation to sow an area with wildflower seed on the large grass verge at the junction of Bottom Lane and Longbottom Lane, Seer Green Gardeners kindly offered to help fund the project. Jordans Environmental Trust have also been advised of the project and we await their response.  
· Seer Green United have decided not to use metal goal posts at the Recreation Ground but continue with larger plastic goalposts.  The goal posts stored behind the Pavilion are now being kept tidier and the area has been strimmed.
· The holly clearance in Green Wood is scheduled for 14th January 2020.
Matters arising from the previous meeting not listed on the Agenda:  No matters were arising.
Risk inspections: Cllr Thomas has completed the September inspection and the identified action to speak to the new Manager of the Three Horseshoes about the poor state of the fence which runs along Jubilee Walk has been carried out.  Cllr Hungin will complete the October inspection.  (Action – Cllr Hungin)
The Pavilion Fire Risk Inspection will be reviewed.  (Action – Cllr Anderson, Cllr Norton, Clerk)

III. HEALTH AND SAFETY:    The Health and Safety inspection list had been updated and circulated.  
IV. DECLARATION OF INTEREST: There were no declarations of interest.
V. Correspondence:  
· Cllr Thomas’s details have been sent to the NHS to be listed as another Guardian for the Defibrillators in case the Clerk is unavailable.  
· A response has been sent to the Rt Hon Dame Cheryl Gillan MP on the concerns that HS2 will have on the local community in Seer Green. 
· Waste Annual Transfer notes were completed and returned for the Cemetery and Pavilion.
· A quotation has been approved for the fixed wiring test of the Pavilion.  The work will be carried out during the half term holidays.  (Action – Clerk) 
· Following the report of slight lateral movement in the Multi-spinner, Kompan was asked to quote for the repair.  Due to their staffing issues the previous quotation was incorrect.  They have now stated that the repair will cost £1487.28 plus VAT, total £1784.73.  As the Multispinner originally cost £1662.50 plus VAT it was agreed that the lateral movement would be inspected by the Councillors then monitored.  (Action – Councillors)
· A quotation was approved to remove two dead oak trees from the Recreation Ground on 7th October.  (Action – Cllr Hughes)
VI.
Finance  
Payments amounting to:-              
    
  
 
    £22,884.68
Income received:-




   
    £29,867.99

The closing bank balances at 30th September 2019 totalled:-  £73,306.70
VII.   

Planning
Notices of new planning applications continue to be displayed on the notice-board and website. 
Permitted

PL/19/1574/FA
Pear Tree Cottage, Bottom Lane, Seer Green, HP9 2UH

Loft conversion with dormer to rear and changes to windows.

VIII.
PRINCIPAL AGENDA ITEMS:

i. arboriculture report: Mr N Dunbar, the arboriculturist recommended by Bucks, Berks, Oxon Wildlife Trust, has completed the annual tree survey report which was found to be more positive than in recent years. The Tree Officer, Mr Keith Musgrave, at Chiltern District Council was contacted and asked to inspect the two ash trees at the front of Green Meadow.  Mr Musgrave thought the trees may be ‘in shock’ and that they should be left for another year before any further work is carried out.  A contractor will be asked to quote for the tree work listed in the report.  Due to clear access issues the tree inspection for the allotments was incomplete although he could see ‘no apparent cause for concern’.  The Scouts may be asked for access for the next inspection.  The blackthorn on the Recreation Ground also needs some clearance to allow access for the next inspection.   (Action – Cllr Hughes)  
ii. ‘our living village’: The Lidar survey has returned some exciting results.  An article will be placed in the next Newsletter. (Action – Cllr Hungin)
iii. pavilion inspection: Cllr Anderson had circulated a detailed inspection report for the Pavilion.  A list of actions were agreed.  A new cooker would be ordered to be installed at half term. A paper towel holder will also be ordered for the adult toilets.  The taps will be replaced shortly.  (Action – Clerk)  An insulating shelf will be placed under the microwave, the kitchen door closure mechanism will be monitored and two anti-surge plugs will be purchased for the CCTV.  A review of the CCTV system will also be organised.  The Office will be inspected for socket safety.  (Action – Cllr Anderson)  An inspection of the roof will be organised.  (Action – Cllr Norton)   The company who services the boiler will be asked for a quotation to replace the older heaters and will be asked to inspect the pipes where they look to be deteriorating.  (Action – Cllr Anderson, Clerk)   
iv. newsletter: Articles have been prepared for the next edition.  It was agreed to include additional articles on litter, food waste, ‘Our Living Village’ project and the Post Office opening times.  The agreed survey will be included as an extra sheet.  A suggestion for fundraising by increasing the Precept has been suggested.  This will be validated with Chiltern District Council’s Finance department.  
IX.
UPDATES ON OTHER MATTERS (Reports by Exception)
i. JUBILEE HALL: The accounts have been inspected by Mr J Maddox and have now been filed on the Charities Commission website along with the Chairmans report.   The car park hedge will be cut during the half term holidays.  The Audio/Visual system is being reviewed to be upgraded/replaced.  The committee is awaiting a quotation to replace the windows and door in the John Orme Room to improve heating efficiency over winter.  (Action – Clerk)
ii. PARISH COUNCIL PROPERTIES, open spaces AND SERVICES:  Rabbit holes have been an issue on the Recreation Ground and advice was given on how to prevent further holes.   The situation will be monitored.  The Cemetery boundary will be cut back.  (Action – Clerk)  The Cemetery path has been treated with weed killer.  The Cricket team have been asked to remove and store their practice net.  The outside of the Pavilion will be cleaned in the spring and the side gate will be restained.  The Jubilee Hall Noticeboard is deteriorating and may need replacing.
X.
information items: An update on the installation of the new Scout Hut will be requested for the next meeting.

The meeting closed at 8.55pm
Next Meeting – The next Parish Council meeting will be held on Tuesday 5th November 2019, at 7.30pm at Seer Green Baptist Church in Wood Pond Close.    
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